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ITEM NO. 2(2) GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN) (PULEHUNUI MASTER
PLAN) (PUUNENE)

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting of the General Plan Committee of September 20 th ,
please come to order. Before we begin, the Chair would ask everyone in the gallery and on the
floor, anybody that's in the Chamber would you please put your cell phones or whatever devices
you have on the silent mode, we'd appreciate that. Thank you very much. I am Councilmember
Gladys Baisa, Chair of the Committee. I'd like to thank you for attending today's meeting. The
Committee voting Members that are here this afternoon, I'm just going to go from one end down.
We have Member Carroll. Good afternoon, Member Carroll. Member Mateo, Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Here.
CHAIR BAISA: And Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: ... (Inaudible)...
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CHAIR BAISA: Excused this afternoon are Don Couch, the Vice-Chair of this Committee and Joe
Pontanilla, Council Vice-Chair. And joining us right now is Mike White. From the
Administration, we have Will Spence, our Planning Director. We have John Summers, the
Planning Program Administrator. We...
MR. SUMMERS: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We also have joining us Simone...will Simone be coming? We'll have Simone
Bosco, Senior Planner joining us in a little bit. And we also have our Corporation Counsel, our
Deputy James Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Aloha, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We also have our Committee Staff. We have our Legislative
Attorney Kirstin Hamman, Legislative Analyst Josiah Nishita, and Committee Secretary Clarita
Balala. We will be taking testimony shortly on the item on our agenda today. You may sign up
at the desk outside in the lobby if you haven't already. You'll been limited to three minutes per
person with one minute to conclude if requested. State your name and if you're representing
anybody like a group beside yourself would you please tell us that when you introduce yourself
We'll be taking testimony and we have a bunch of people that have signed up today. Chair
would like to thank all of the testifiers for coming. It's important we hear from you and I want
you to know that although some people don't believe it we do pay very close attention to all
testimony and we do take it into consideration in our decision-making. Many, many times we'll
refer to testimony that we've heard when we are in discussion so please do not feel that it's futile
for you to be testifying. We do pay attention. It gets into the record and we do take a look at it;
however, the final decision as you know rests with us. And it's not easy to make those decisions.
I'm telling you as a person who has to make them it's tough because no matter what we do, we
always wind up 50-50; 50 who like it and 50 who don't and so it's very, very hard. It's not an
easy job but it's what we signed up to do and we're going to do it. So I'd like to start with
testimony this afternoon. Our first testifier is Fern Duvall and Fern will be followed by Tasha
Kama. Good afternoon.

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

MR. DUVALL: Good afternoon. I am Fern Duvall. I am a wildlife biologist for the Division of
Forestry and Wildlife Department, Land and Natural Resources. And I'm going to read in...I
provided testimony to you. I'm going to read it, I guess into, into the record also.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. DUVALL: Greetings, Chair Baisa and the General Plan Committee. Thank you very much for this
opportunity to come before you and testify. I do know many of you and I'm here today as a
wildlife biologist for the Department of Land and Natural Resources, Division of Forestry and
Wildlife. I've been a biologist involved in conservation on Maui-Nui for the last 28 years,
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residing in the Olinda and Makawao area but working literally all over the islands of Maui-Nui.
Our Land Division of DLNR, the Department of Land and Natural Resources is supporting a
zoning change that would allow State lands at Pulehunui to be leased. The additional revenue
base this would generate would increase funds that could be deposited into the Special Land
Development Fund. Special Land Development Funds come into DLNR for several divisions
and for several uses, such as for the Conservation Resource Enforcement activities,
unencumbered State lands management, and risk assessment and mitigation. For the Division of
Forestry and Wildlife that I work for, it's been an important fund for a lot of our specific
conservation work, all of which has come back in great ways to Maui-Nui community as a
benefit. But I want you and the whole County Council to know is that the revenues are put to
good use. If the revenue base for these lands is expanded so it includes Pulehunui this too will
be available...this will increase the available funds for incorporation into the SLDF and
eventually come to DOFAW for conservation use on Maui-Nui. In the last 10 years, the Special
Land Development Fund has provided more than 4.6 million to the Division of Forestry and
Wildlife to support programs Statewide. About 25 percent of those monies have come to
Maui-Nui for our specific use. DOFAW uses these monies for protection of endangered wildlife
and plants, control of invasive species, and prevention and suppression of wildland fires. And
these funds are a key source of support for those program and they provide us a way to hire and
maintain staff for the programs on Maui, Molokai, and Lanai. And I'll just jump down a little bit
to the recent examples of Maui-Nui projects that have been supported by these funds over the
last 10 years. They've included the Maui-Nui Endangered Seabird Recovery Project which
employs staff on Maui and Lanai for doing restoration, recovery, and research on birds and
associated watershed habitat, and we hire people from Lanai in every case for those, for those
jobs. The Maui Forest Bird Recovery Project employing staff on Maui, again for doing remote
mountain-top restoration, recovery, and research on our rarest Maui birds and watershed habitat.
The Olinda Rare Plant Facility has three staff -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. DUVALL: --okay, three staff dedicated to preservation and conserving the rarest birds. Also
we've, we've given monies for coqui suppression to the Maui Invasive Species Committee, to
getting interns through Maui Economic Opportunity, and, and for things like the pump at Kanaha
Pond, and, and for putting out the fires on Molokai. So summing up, these are really important
funds for us and we look forward to the Council allowing the State to do...to add this into the
Urban Growth Boundary so that we might get funds that will come into the Special Land
Development Fund. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Duvall. Members, questions for the testifier? By the way,
before we continue, Chair would like to note the presence of Member Pontanilla as well as our
Planning Director, Mr. Spence and Simone have arrived. So, Mr. Pontanilla, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you for your public testimony. I
understand where you coming from in regards to funding for DLNR. One of the questions that I

4

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
September 20, 2012

have for you is that looking at Maui County where else do you folks have lands that could be
developed other than Pulehunui?
MR. DUVALL: Oh, I'm not...I am not qualified to actually answer that. I'm here specifically to say
how that would...the Urban Growth Boundary would benefit us but I would imagine other
unencumbered State lands that could be considered would also, undeveloped, would also be able
to do the same thing for the Special Land Development Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Another question in regards to that one particular area.
Presently, we do have some facilities that are being used by several nonprofits. Should we
include this in the Urban Growth Boundaries...Boundary, what would happen to those entities?
Right now, 240-plus acres is EO'd to the County of Maui.
MR. DUVALL: Yeah. Again, I don't think I'm qualified to answer that. I'm not sure that it would
have any effect on existing users. Probably you would have to do more with the revenue
generation being able to be increased overall if you increase the amount of land that, that makes
revenues available.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine. Thank you. Could you provide us a copy of your
written testimony, if you had one?
CHAIR BAISA: It's already...
MR. DUVALL: I did provide...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It's already in. Okay. Fine. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Are there any further questions? Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. And thank you for being here this afternoon.

One of my understanding of the legislation that the State Legislature adopted that created this
Public Lands Development Corporation as an...this is how, what I understood from Senator
Solomon who is the Vice-Chair of the Committee that helped shepherd it through the Senate, is
that one of the components that was made sure was that lands that would...could be designated
for ALISH or Important Agricultural Lands will not be considered for development. So is your
department stating that in your testimony that these lands will not be in any way considered
ALISH lands in the future?
MR. DUVALL: I don't...I do not know what that would be. This is for projection 20 years out and I do
know that the idea would be for whatever development would increase a revenue base. I
suppose as especially agriculture gets more and more important that agriculture may be
something that would be targeted for some of those areas if it's appropriate, if there's water
present.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla, we will have people from the State here that can address those
questions later.
MR. DUVALL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: If that'll help. If you can save them.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Seeing none, Mr. Duvall, thank you very much.
MR. DUVALL: You're very welcome. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Tasha Kama and Ms. Kama will be followed by Valentino Ceria.
MS. KAMA: Aloha, whoops. I think something fell. Is that okay if it fell off?
CHAIR BAISA: The head must be somewhere.
MS. KAMA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe Staff can help find it.
MS. KAMA: Okay. Aloha, Chair Baisa and County Council members, and Staff, and the people in the
gallery, aloha. Just for information, there are 31,000 acres of Hawaiian Home Lands on the
island of Maui. There are 25,000 acres of land on the island of Molokai and 50 acres of
Hawaiian Home Lands on Lanai. I just thought I'd want to preface my testimony so that if the
question every came up in your mind, you'd have the answer. My name is Tasha Kama and I'm
a beneficiary of the Hawaiian Homes Commission Act of 1920. I am here to testify in support of
including the Hawaiian Home Lands located within the proposed Pulehunui Master Plan with
these comments. In the...it is in these challenging times, economic times that the State of
Hawaii in which State agencies, nonprofits, the service providers, businesses, and private
enterprises look toward seeking alternative methods of generating revenue to continue to provide
quality service to their constituents. It is with that in mind that I support the Department of Land
and Natural Resources, the Department of General Services, the Safety Division, and more so the
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands in their proposed plan. And I do so with the full intent to
exercise my right as a beneficiary to lease a portion of these lands to develop economic
opportunities for the beneficiaries of the Hawaiian Home Lands Trust. I submit testimony on
this knowing full well that the Hawaiian Home Lands are exempt from many of the required
zoning and permitting processes but as a courtesy to DLNR, DAGS, PSD, I support this plan.
Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Kama. Members, questions for our testifier?
Clarification? Seeing none, Ms. Kama,—
MS. KAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: --thank you. Next testifier is Valentino Ceria and he'll be followed by Mercer
"Chubby" Vicens. Good afternoon.
MR. CERIA: Good afternoon. Good afternoon, Chair Baisa, Council members. My name is Valentino
Ceria. I'm with the Plumbers and Fitters Union, one of the agents here on Maui. I'd like to read
here on my written testimony. Thank you for allowing me to...for the...thank you for allowing
me the opportunity to offer testimony on the Maui Island Plan. My name is Valentino Ceria,
field agent for the Plumbers and Fitters Union Local 675. On behalf of my business manager,
Reginald Castanares, the Plumbers and Fitters Local Union 675 supports the proposed Pulehunui
Master Plan as presented by the State of Hawaii and its affected departments as well as the
County of Maui. The Pulehunui Master Plan is a land based... is a land use bubble plan for
approximately 939 acres of State lands at Pulehunui in Puunene developed as a coordinated
master planning effort. The master planning effort allows for the efficient development and
reduced cost for infrastructures such as water systems, wastewater systems, drainage systems,
and roadways for multiple users or for State agencies and future uses. The Pulehunui Master
Plan supports the design and construction of the new Maui Regional Public Safety Complex
which will replace the existing Maui Community Correctional Center facility. The master plan
also supports the County's efforts in improving recreational opportunities within its 222 acres by
creating a plan that would support organized recreational activities for motor sports such as the
drag racing, go-kart, model airplane, and other related sports activities. The Pulehunui Master
Plan, if implemented, will help the State agencies, DHHL and DLNR, in leasing its lands for
revenue-generating purposes that will support the much needed programs provided by these
agencies. In addition, the leasing of the State lands will provide new revenues for the County as
well in the form of Real Property Tax revenues. The Pulehunui Master Plan needs to be a part of
the Maui Island Plan and needs to be included in the Urban Growth Boundary. We need to have
the State and County working together for the creation of a long-term plan for helping all
residents of the State of Hawaii and more importantly, the residents for Maui County. Although
Pulehunui is located within the Kihei-Makena Community Plan Boundary, the master planning
effort for development of the area is for Maui.
MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. CERIA: Yeah. Okay. I respectfully request your favorable consideration for inclusion of the
entire Pulehunui Master Plan area in the Urban Growth Boundary. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Ceria. Members, any questions or need for clarification of
the testimony? Seeing none, thank you for being here.
MR. CERIA: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Mercer "Chubby" Vicens and he'll be followed by Perry Artates.
MR. VICENS: Madam Chair, should I wait until they pass the...
CHAIR BAISA: No. No, would you please go ahead.
MR. VICENS: Okay. Good. Thank you very much. Aloha and good afternoon, Members of the
General Plan Committee and Chair Baisa. It's a pleasure to be here today again to be with you
as I follow the progress of this arduous journey that we've made over several years. I'm going to
read from my, from my letter that I've submitted to you. I humbly come before you, County
Council General Plan Committee, today to seek fairness for all Hawaiians on Maui who are
beneficiaries of DHHL and DLNR. It was with great disappointment when I sat in a recent MIP
Committee meeting and saw the removal of DHHL's 80-plus acre parcel in the Pulehunui Master
Plan previously included by the last CAC. I would like strong consideration to put this parcel
back in the plan and consider approval of the entire Pulehunui Master Plan. There is an
attachment that you have in here that shows what the plan looks like and you will see that as they
pass it out to you. The Committee by this action has sent a negative message to the Native
Hawaiian community that are the beneficiaries of this master plan, that you are not worthy of
consideration on lands that are rightfully your own. How many times can we send this kind of
message, intended or not, and expect the Native Hawaiian community to be silent? The General
Plans [sic] Committee's job was to design bubbles or boundaries around areas, not to be
very... so specific that, that we no longer have this ability to move around, around a specific area
for the purpose of future development if the zoning is right. You have denied that right to
DHHL, DLNR, and the greater Native Hawaiian community including the Maui Native
Hawaiian Chamber of Commerce and its membership and I represent the board here today. The
Maui Native Hawaiian Chamber supports this long-range Pulehunui Master Plan because it's
good business to encourage Mauians that they too can be successful and have an area that they
can use and enhance the community's growth. We also object to the 500 foot setback as we
would lose approximately 84 acres on the large site of the project and deem the 80-plus acre site
useless. There currently exists ways of beautifying the Mokulele Highway without giving up
valuable land.
MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. VICENS: Thank you. The Maui Native Hawaiian Chamber implores you, reverse your position
and include the entire Pulehunui Master Plan project to be part of the Maui Plan, thus helping us
the original tenants of these lands, the Hawaiians. Mahalo for your consideration of this matter.
And I have a, for the sake of the those that were talking about the 500 foot setback, because there
are industrial lands and you don't want the tourists driving along the highway, I took the time to
visit that area. Most of you will recognize this as you make the turn from Mokulele Highway
into Kihei you'll notice on the left is, is the Monsanto. And about a year and a half ago,
Monsanto planted the trees; it's a combination of bougainvillea.
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MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. VICENS: It's got, it's got some other products but you have a picture here so this can be done if
you set it right on the boundary and not lose the 500 foot setback that you were talking about.
Thank you very much, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Vicens. Members, any questions or need for clarification from
Mr. Vicens? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. At the last meeting that we discussed Pulehunui,
and that's the reason why we're here today, we had requested as Council members a master plan
of some kind, and at the time it was told to the Department of Land and Natural Resources, along
with the Planning Department to come out with this master plan and this is what we talking
about today. Yeah, we took some actions at the last meeting but we really didn't take formal
action in regards to including this area in the Urban Growth Boundary and that's the reason why
we're here.
MR. VICENS: We understand. Thank you very much, Mr. Pontanilla for that clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments or questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Vicens, thank
you.
MR. VICENS: Thank you very much. Appreciate your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Perry Artates and Mr. Artates will be followed by James Hirano.
Good afternoon.
MR. ARTATES: Aloha, Madam Chair and Committee Members. My name is Perry Artates. For the
record, I'm with the Hawaii Operating Engineering Union. And it, it took some thought to come
before you and speaking and testifying with the Master Plan of Pulehunui simply because in our
industry, we're almost like a wave in a surf. Well, I mean, we wait for the waves to come in to
sustain our economic construction industry and then it, it stands still for a while. We also know
that it takes maybe 3, 5 to even 7 years before anything starts to happen. As you all know, I
mean, we are there having employment now because the economy is good but when if that stops
then where would you go after that? Do we decide to move elsewhere to work? Do we decide to
see if our families are sound because of the personal things that happens at home? This project
here is, is economic sustainability all way around, all the way around. And I'd like to thank the
State agencies that are here to answer any questions that the Council has. What I'm here
standing before you representing working families in our industry. Basically in every industry,
whether it's the hotel, whether it's the construction, whether it's the private industry, but we try
to sustain ourselves. So I'm here basically testifying for working families, to sustain work, to
draw revenue somewhere and another to help the County of Maui out. And hopefully we can
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work it out together for our people that born and raised on Maui, because we see a lot of times
that they tend to move elsewhere because there's not enough work and that's the sad part. We
want the local jobs for our local families, local people. So with that, Madam Chair, thank you
very much and I'll entertain any questions if there is from the County...Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Artates. Members, any questions or clarifications needed? Seeing
none, thank you very much.
MR. ARTATES: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is James Hirano and Mr. Hirano will be followed by Amelia
Ordonez. Amelia is the last person who has signed up to testify this afternoon. If anybody else
is so inclined would you please do that right away. Good afternoon, James.
MR. HIRANO: Good afternoon, Chairwoman Baisa. County Council, good afternoon. My name is
James Hirano. I'm the Acting Warden for the Maui Community Correctional Center. I'm here
to testify today to support the Pulehunui Master Plan and support and recommend that it be
incorporated into the Urban Growth Boundary. In particular, you know, I want to put forth the
project of the Maui Public Safety Regional Complex and the necessity for it being there. You
know the proposed project is 40 acres and we currently exist on 7 acres. Today our current
population is about 370 people, inmates. Our infrastructure is 209; it was built for 209 when it
was first built and in 1995, we kind of increased the bed space to 301. So we're severely
overpopulated. Our facility is severely dilapidated and antiquated, our electronics, our phone
systems, our boiler systems, and I could go on and on but the reality is is that we need a new
facility. And the main thing I'm here to testify in support of the General Plan for the State in
collaborating together to pay for infrastructure costs and future buildings and industrial uses and
light industrial uses. It could only benefit Maui County. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hirano. Members, questions for our testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And aloha, good afternoon, Mr. Hirano. So I'm
looking at the plan and the new word today it sounds like bubbles and there's three different
bubbles, I believe, on this master plan in regards to proposed site areas for the Public Safety
Complex. Did you yourself or...have been in the discussions and what is your option? Do you
have an option?
MR. HIRANO: I have not been in the direct discussion of it; however, the original bubble if you will, is
right behind the National Guard Armory.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
-
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MR. HIRANO: And the other two are...were brought up at a later time. I would recommend that
bubble behind the National Guard Armory simply because at this point in time we're about
almost two years down the road on our EIS planning and we're about ready, you know,
we're...we have done a lot of the environmental impact statements is already done. For us to
move location again would set the whole project back by two years so, that's what I would stand
by is that recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Warden. Thank you, Chair.
MR. HIRANO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions? Clarifications? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just for clarification. The other two sites that are shown on the
map were these not suggested by the County, really weren't your choices, not the State choices,
the County's choices?
MR. HIRANO: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments? Seeing none, Mr. Hirano, thank you very much for being here.
MR. HIRANO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Amelia Ordonez and she'll be followed by Dick Mayer. If there's
anyone else who wants to testify, Chair would encourage you to please do so. Ms. Ordonez. Is
Amelia Ordonez here? I don't see anyone. I will put her on the bottom of the pile. Mister,
Mr. Mayer could you please advance. Mr. Mayer will be followed by Kekoa Enomoto.
MR. MAYER: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. MAYER: --and Committee Members. I'm going to be urging you to support part of this project,

not all of it. I first want to preface that by saying that for the GPAC we received a land use study
that looked at the needs of commercial land, industrial land, et cetera and in that study and I
think John Summers and the Department, they would be able to verify this, it showed that there
really was not a great need on Maui, in fact, no need on Maui for additional industrial land
within this planning period. And I just want to cite why that was the case and I'm just going to
list off some of the other industrial land that's already entitled, for the most part, fully entitled
and in some...one or two cases, partly entitled: the A&B Business Park, 179 acres which we all
have seen being constructed behind Home Depot and behind Costco; then on Waiko Road,
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there's a project that's going through and will probably get approval, 31 acres; A&B has a large
baseyard already on Mokulele Highway; the sugar mill and this is something that's sort of a
hidden-type thing, the sugar mill is on industrial land but behind the sugar mill where the Friends
of the Library and the old school buildings there, that whole area, that's all industrial land, a
huge amount of acreage, very large amount. I couldn't...I tried to read the tax map keys, I
couldn't figure it out but that land is all available for industrial development and probably in the
right location for it. Then this Maui R&T Park down in Kihei which has come into you and you
folks have already given it an Urban Growth Boundary for a huge expansion to that project;
they're proposing 2 million square feet of development in that area as well. Then there's the
Department of Transportation-Airports Division. As part of their highway that they're building
from the airport over to Dairy Road, they have a large industrial park on the...behind
Costco-side of the airport there that's also included in their plans that's also within the Urban
Growth Boundary. And finally, there's the 88 acres parcel on Piilani Highway that's industrial
land where the megamall controversy's going on right now. With all that industrial land I urge
you to be rather careful in just making a huge track, what the DLNR is asking for. It's much
expanded over what GPAC recommended to you. The second...the next item is consider how
expensive it's going to be to bring water, power lines, everything else, wastewater, everything to
these...this location. And the question that I would have for the State would be really and I hope
you ask it, is have they done any analysis, will they earn enough revenue from this project to be
able to support all the activities they claim will be supported? Have they done any kind of
economic...and now my estimate is given all the other industrial locations and many of them in
excellent locations like the A&B Industrial Park which is near employees, near customers, near
other industries and businesses will have a first choice in getting tenants rather than in this more
isolated location. And so what I'm urging you to do is whittle back-MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. MAYER: --the DLNR proposal—thank you—whittle back the DLNR proposal back to the area
that was originally being proposed to you and do...entitle the Hawaiian Home Lands, because I
believe the Hawaiian Home Lands, A, you don't have the ability to stop it, but B, I think it is
proper to put that facility in, allow them to have the industrial at least the first crack at industrial

tenants over this planning period. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Members, questions or clarifications for testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Kekoa Enomoto and she'll be followed by Mary Traynor.
Good afternoon.
MS. ENOMOTO: Aloha, Madam Chair. My name is Kekoa Enomoto and I am a resident at Waiohuli
Hawaiian Homestead in Kula and I am also an agricultural homesteader at the Keokea Hawaiian
Farm lots. So I'm speaking on behalf of the Keokea Hawaiian Farm Lots Association of which
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I'm the secretary, and I'm also speaking on behalf of the Waiohuli Undivided Interest Lessees.
There are 289 of them who are waiting for their half-acre lots to receive infrastructure in order
for them to move onto their lots and that subdivision abuts the...it's in between Waiohuli and
Keokea. So we met last week for the first time, at least I met with them for the first time last
week, and so they're organizing as a community association and the reason I think that I'm
testifying in behalf of the Pulehunui Master Plan is because this represents some...more than 200
of the 900 acres in question and it would be a source of income to build the infrastructure for
these undivided interest lots. And I have a connection to Puunene, this area that is in the area of
Pulehunui because my husband used to live at the...I believe it was called the Airport Village.
And when he was in kindergarten he lived there and so I sort of have a, sort of a connection to it,
but I feel that the kupuna in that area would be happy that the income, an income source from
that area would be helping other Native Hawaiians on this island. And when I first moved here
14 years ago, someone from the Planning Division of the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands
told me that there was a lot of emphasis on placing homesteaders on homestead land on Maui,
because Maui has the most Native Hawaiians per capita of any island and I think this is an
amazing distinction so I want you folks to consider that. The other thing is I wanted to welcome
Jobie Masagatani who's sitting right here in lavender. She's our new Chairwoman of the
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. Welcome to Maui, Jobie. And I also wanted to welcome
Julie Cachola who's sitting in the back row. She is the Planning Officer for the Department of...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Enomoto, if you'd address your comments to us.
MS. ENOMOTO: Oh, I'm so sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry. That's the procedure.
MS. ENOMOTO: I'm so sorry. I'm not maa with this process.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MS. ENOMOTO: But okay, so anyway, yes, Julie is here and they both came -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MS. ENOMOTO: --in from Oahu and because of the importance of this hearing. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any comments or questions for Ms. Enomoto? Seeing none,
thank you very much.
MS. ENOMOTO: Mahalo.
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CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Mary Traynor and she's the other person that is signed up. I'm
still looking for Amelia Ordonez if she's in the, in the crowd. Otherwise the last person to sign
up was Ms. Traynor. Good ahead, Mary.
MS. TRAYNOR: Hi. Good afternoon, everyone. I'm here today to urge the General Plan Committee
to stand strong and stand behind your May 30 th vote on the Puunene Growth Boundaries. Please
reject the State's proposal to add 939 acres into the Puunene Growth Boundaries. The State's
proposal would create huge urban sprawl across the Central valley. Please keep in mind that one
of the Maui Island Plan's main intentions is to protect our island from exactly that, urban sprawl.
It is not necessarily in Maui County's or our community's best interest to grow out the Central
valley at such the extreme. I beseech the Council to seriously weigh in on this and ask yourself
where's the justification? I strongly do not support the concept that the State should be allowed
to develop our public lands as a means to solve their financial woes. I strongly do not support
the PLDC, the for-profit development arm of the DLNR. The State should find other alternatives
to developing our public lands to alleviate their financial problems. At the very least, more
appropriate locations should be considered before the State is allowed to create a new urban node
across the Central valley. Perhaps the State can utilize other State lands that are already within
an urban area like the land that is across from the Queen Kaahumanu Center. In regards to the
proposed jail site, I urge the State and County to work together to find a location for the jail that
is more acceptable to the community. The proposed site clearly presents a conflict with existing
users. It is in a high visibility location and will be an inescapable eyesore. Since the Governor
wants to see this project redesigned it seems like the perfect time to create a win-win and
consider other locations that the community will be supportive of. At the very least, the
proposed jail site should be pushed back away from the highway. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions, clarifications? Seeing none,
Ms. Traynor, thank you.
MS. TRAYNOR: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier and the last person again who has signed up to testify is Carol Lee
Kamekona. Is Carol Lee here? Good afternoon.
MS. KAMEKONA: Aloha mai and our Chair, and our Council members, and our Council Staff, and the
constituents of Maui County. My name is Carol Lee Kamekona. Although I do not have a
prepared testimony with regards to the Pulehunui development project, I would like to provide a
favorable one in that I am a waitlist member for Hawaiian Homesteads for Maui County and also
for the island of Oahu. I'm here to represent myself as that. I am also here to represent my son
who is a lessee. He is currently serving in the United States military so I am here on his behalf
and his voice. He is a lessee of the undivided interests in Waiohuli. My mother is on the waitlist
for the residential for Maui County as well as for Oahu agricultural. My favorable testimony is
only that I have recently gotten involved in this because of my son. I ask all you Members to
please think hard as to what it will take for us homesteaders, Hawaiians to become homeowners.
My understanding with all the State agencies and the County agencies that are involved in this
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project. This project commonsensically, in my perspective, would seem to employ a lot of our
Mauians who are currently in need of jobs, so I ask with the proposal and with the passage of this
Pulehunui project, it would provide the jobs and the employment of a lot of our Maui County
people. We need that. So I ask that you please make this a favorable passage on behalf of my
mom, my dad, my son and those who are still on the waitlist. I think this would be a very good
project to move forward. Mahalo nui.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Kamekona. Hang on a second. Members, any questions
for the testifier? Clarifications? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. KAMEKONA: Mahalo nui.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else in the gallery who would like to provide testimony? Chair is
going to call for Amelia Ordonez one more time. Ms. Ordonez does not seem to be here and no
one seems to be coming forward. Members, without objections, the Chair would like to close
public testimony on this matter.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
... END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Okay, Members, this afternoon we have one item before us
and that is GP-2(2), General Plan Update (Maui Island Plan) (Pulehunui Master Plan) (Puunene).
As noted on the meeting agenda, the General Plan Committee today will receive a presentation
from the State of Hawaii on the Pulehunui Master Plan for the Puunene Industrial Plan Growth
Area and discuss related policy issues. No legislative action will be taken. Back in June the
General Plan Committee deliberated on the Directed Growth Boundaries for the Kihei-Makena
region contained in Chapter 8 of the Maui Island Plan. At that time the Committee was informed
that the State and the County were working together to develop a master plan to guide future
development in the area and the Committee requested that the master plan be provided to the
Committee. By correspondence dated August 31, 2012, the Committee received a document

entitled, "Pulehunui Master Plan". There will be a PowerPoint presentation given to us by the
State of Hawaii representative Mich Hirano of Munekiyo & Hiraga, Inc. We will be in recess for
just a little while here while we prepare the Chamber for the presentation. So, please do not
leave; it'll just take us a minute to lower the screen and get ready to receive the presentation.
The meeting is now in recess. . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

2:18 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:20 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Mr. Hirano, if you could

please start the presentation. Thank you.
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MR. HIRANO: (PowerPoint Presentation) Thank you, Chair Baisa and good afternoon, Committee
Members and ladies and gentlemen of the audience. My name is Mich Hirano with Munekiyo &
Hiraga. Our firm is assisting the State agencies in the Pulehunui Master Plan. We prepared this
PowerPoint presentation to provide some information on the master plan to the Committee
Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hirano, just a...I want to make this statement. Members, please try and note your
questions down please and we'll try to take them after the presentation. Go ahead.
MR. HIRANO: Thank you, Chair Baisa. The State of Hawaii through a State interagency working
arrangement is responsible for the master planning effort and there are five agencies that are
involved in the master plan. The participating agencies are the State Office of Planning; they are
a coordinating agency for the State, the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands, the Department of
Land and Natural Resources, the Department of Public Safety, and the Department of
Accounting and General Services are the agencies that are proposing the master plan for
Pulehunui. In terms of the elements of the master plan and the vision of the master plan, the
Pulehunui Master Plan is a land use plan for State lands that are located at Pulehunui and this is
the area that's surrounding the old Puunene Airport. The master plan covers an area of
approximately 939 acres, some of which is currently vacant and unused and some of which is
still in sugar cane cultivation. The master plan includes land uses which will allow for light and
heavy industrial uses, business and commercial uses, public facilities such as the proposed Maui
Regional Public Safety Complex which will replace the existing Maui Community Correction
Center. And the Maui master plan or the master plan will also include areas that would be set
aside for open space, greenways, and bikeways. In terms of the purpose of the master plan, as an
island State, Hawaii's limited land resources require that all residents and their respective
governmental agencies carefully manage and utilize available lands in ways in which respect our
precious environment, consider opportunities for new jobs and economic development, and
consider land resources suitability, and consider the potential benefits to the Hawaii's people.
This is a regional location map of Pulehunui. This is Mokulele Highway...you have...it's
halfway or in between Kahului and Kihei. Piilani Highway is to your right and to the right of the
screen is North Kihei Road. The outline of the Pulehunui Master Plan covers the old Puunene
Airport, and you have DHHL lands to the west of Mokulele Highway, DLNR lands on the east
side of Mokulele Highway. There's the County of Maui lands as well as DHHL has a large track
of land on the west side, to the south of the Pulehunui Master Plan. This is a ahupua'a map. It
doesn't show up very clearly here but Pulehunui is taken from the Hawaiian ahupua'a name,
Pulehunui, so it's an appropriate name in a cultural context for the land area, and this Pulehunui
Master ahupua' a lands go from the top of Haleakala to the Maalaea Harbor. Land ownership for
the master plan, there are many large landowners in the area. This area to the west of Mokulele
Highway is owned by the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. This area on the north side of
Pulehunui and on the south side is owned by the Depai tinent of Land and Natural Resources, and
that property extends up on the mauka side to approximately a 77-acre parcel at the top of the
page. DHHL also has approximately 546 acres set aside for homestead agricultural uses in the
future. And the Pulehunui lands surround lands that are managed by the County of Maui, and
there's a 222-acre parcel that is used for the Maui Raceway Park and go-kart and airplane
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modeling exercise area. Pacific Rim Lands owns an 86-acre parcel on the east side of the DLNR
lands, and then the surrounding lands are owned by A&B Properties and managed by
Commercial Hawaiian Sugar or Hawaii Commercial Sugar, HC&S. The surrounding
agricultural lands have been put into Important Agricultural Lands and they would...they
represent approximately 27,000 acres that would always be a agricultural buffer containing the
Pulehunui area. The State and County have been coordinating in this master planning effort as I
noted that the County of Maui manages about 220 acres of State lands at Pulehunui and the
County is planning to improve those lands for recreational opportunities that would enhance
County facilities and support a regional motorsports park. And the County's plans and the State
Pulehunui Master Plans are being worked in partnership with the Office of the Mayor and as well
with the County Planning Department to look at adjacencies, land uses, and as well, to look at
phasing. This is the master plan concept and really right now it's just outlining fairly large
bubbles in terms of the type of uses that are being envisioned for the Pulehunui Master Plan and
to create the boundaries for the Urban Growth Boundary in the Maui Island Plan. In the center,
you have the County of Maui lands and they are being used for major recreational purposes.
Radiating out from the County lands, this...the blue areas would be Public/Quasi-Public type
uses and this really would provide an opportunity to straighten these boundaries between the
State lands and the County EO lands. Areas around Mokulele Highway will be used for business
and commercial type uses and industrial uses. More mauka lands would be used for the more
heavy industrial type uses. There's a proposal to site the wastewater treatment facility as well as
the water treatment plant on DHHL's 100-acre parcel and that's why those areas are included in
the Urban Growth Boundary. And then there is also the mauka areas which probably'd be in
more heavy industrial uses of the DLNR lands which are next to the Hawaiian Cement quarry.
These bubbles that your see here are alternative sites that are being proposed by the County with
respect to relocating the current site for the Maui Regional Public Safety Complex. A phasing
plan was put together for the Pulehunui Master Plan implementation program. This is a very
long-term program, spanning over 20 years. There are three phases to the phasing and the idea
of putting the phasing in like this type of configuration where we would have Phase I represented
by this gray area and Phase II represented by the blue area which would be the north side DLNR
and DHHL properties, and Phase III would be the red areas that would be on the south side of the
Pulehunui Master Plan area as well as on the very mauka side of the Pulehunui Master Plan
Urban Growth Boundary. The whole purpose of making this presentation at this stage of the
Pulehunui Master Plan process is to incorporate the Pulehunui Master Plan lands in the Maui
Island Plan, and the State agencies are requesting that portions of the Pulehunui Master Plan be
part of the Maui Island Plan Urban Growth Boundary. Portions of the Pulehunui Master Plan are
already in a designated Project District 10 in the Kihei-Makena Community Plan, and those
portions include the County 222-acre parcel and DHHL's parcel that lies to the west of Mokulele
Highway which represents approximately 185 acres. And Project District 10, as specified in the
Kihei-Makena Community Plan, establishes a unique recreational and industrial land use area,
and the reason I say "unique" is that it really is not in vicinity of any residential properties right
now and that there is no perceived land use conflicts with the type of uses that are being
proposed. This is the proposed Urban Growth Boundary in the Maui Island Plan map and the
State would request that, you know, the DHHL portion be included in the Urban Growth
Boundary as well as the outline that is shown in red in this particular plan and that includes the
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Pulehunui Master Plan area. The benefits of the Pulehunui Master Plan that you've heard this
afternoon from Hawaiian beneficiaries, from the State DLNR representatives that there are many
benefits for this program. The coordinated master planning effort allows for the efficient
development and reduced costs for infrastructure. We've had representation from neighboring
industrial users that that would be a benefit and an advantage. The water system, the
infrastructure systems could be cost shared, overall drainage and roadways would be as well cost
shared, and the multiple users for the State agencies and future users as opposed to piecemeal
approach will take place by this master planning coordinated effort. The plan also establishes
steady and reliable long-term stimulus for economic development for the County of Maui. The
plan provides DHHL a more diversified business plan for engaging and supporting its
beneficiaries towards self-sufficiency and homeownership assistance. The master plan supports
the new Maui Regional Public Safety Complex and allows inmates to remain in Hawaii and on
Maui close to their ohana. And the master plan provides new revenues in the form of County
Real Property taxes, State lease revenues and these revenues will aid in funding important State
programs and as you heard this afternoon, many of which provide direct benefits to Maui as well
as County improvements and programs. So thank you, Chair Baisa and Committee Members. If
you have any questions on the Pulehunui Master Plan, we do have the Director of Hawaiian
Home Lands or Chair Designate, Jobie Masagatani. We have the Director of Public Safety, Ted
Sakai. We have the Director of Accounting General Services, Dean Seki and we also have
representing the Director of Land and Natural Resources, William Aila, we have Russell Tsuji,
who is the Land Administrator.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hirano. Members, we're going to take a few minutes now
to restore the Chamber and put up the screen and we will continue, so that won't take us very
long so if you'll just remain, Chair would appreciate it. We'll try to do this as quickly as
possible. The meeting is now in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS: 2:34 p.m.
RECONVENE: 2:35 p.m.
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Chair would like to thank
Mr. Hirano for the presentation, and now we're going to have some comments from the Planning
Director. Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair We have been working together with the, the agencies that
are interested in locating in this area. I'm not sure exactly if I can add too many more comments
regarding, you know, in addition to the presentation. I would certainly entertain questions from
the Members and answer what I can or direct those questions to the proper agencies. I believe
the County's interest, at this time, certainly is within the recreational uses of this area. The drag
strip has been, in particular, a primary reason these lands were EO'd to the County. The drag
strip which is a former runway of the naval air station is about...has been in operation about 50
years. It is the eighth oldest drag strip in the United States so it's, it's...you know, it possibly
qualifies for, you know, national listing and those kinds of things. It is where we put the loudest
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and most obnoxious recreational uses on Maui. That's where we have the motocross track, the
circle track, radio controlled airplanes, go-karting, and when we talk about go-karting we're
talking about karts that do up to 100 miles an hour. We're not talking about, you know,
roundy-round little, you know, stuff that used to have at the fair. So this is the location for those
kinds of uses and you know, the County has a direct interest certainly in maintaining those uses
for our citizens, and we look forward to continue to work together with the different State
agencies in how this area is developed.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, you've heard the Planning Director and you've seen the presentation. Any
questions? And the Chair will call any of the State resources that were mentioned if needed. So,
just let me know who you'd like to talk to. We'll start with Mr. Hokama; we'll get to
Mr. Pontanilla. Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair One thing I noticed in the presentation, Chair, is
that interesting in an area that is being highly actively being used for agriculture that the
Department of Agriculture gave no comment. And particularly again with this brand new
legislation and I've checked with, through of my correspondence from Senator Solomon,
Malama Solomon, and my understanding is there...if any land can be considered ALISH lands
that it is not to be considered for development. And so I'm sure our Planning Department is
aware of this, this brand new statute that creates this corporation for consideration of
development of State lands. They're not exempt from environmental. They're not exempt
from...they're not exempt from many things and one of it is you cannot develop lands that may
be designated or are designated ALISH lands.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: I'm not...I have not reviewed that particular section of that statute. I was looking at the
State Land Use Bureau ratings in particular, because I thought maybe some questions would
come up about solar and permitting. But I, I do note that I'm...as I'm looking at the Land Study
Bureau there is some Prime Ag lands on there, I mean, A-rated lands so I would certainly, I
would make the assumption without checking the map that they would be ALISH Prime lands on
there as well.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh. And in sharing your comments earlier with the Members
and Chair Baisa, was there an analysis done on how it impacts the current agricultural activities
and upon the existing workforce if this goes forward?
MR. SPENCE: No. I'm not aware of any study of that sort.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I mean, you know, it's good to talk about future jobs and what --19-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

September 20, 2012

MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and what this could bring to the island. I'm concerned, of course,
what is currently happening and what impacts HC&S operation, their employee levels, whether
it's going to change their tonnage per acre calculations that they need to make profit and what
happens to their employees and their retirees.
MR. SPENCE: I think that maybe a better comment is I don't know the lease terms of HC&S has on the
State lands. I know there has been some concerns voiced about the compatibility of some of the
uses with sugar cane and burning and those kinds of things, but I think that's possibly better left
to the State agencies to comment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I mean, I appreciate it and I think they'll have...we
should give them their opportunity to comment, but I just thought if the County's...your
Department since you participated in helping to try and work out a master plan presentation to
us, that maybe the County had from a departmental level a position on some of my concerns and
questions so far.
MR. SPENCE: The Department...we've been working with the different agencies for about two years.
There's a number of us get together about on approximately a monthly basis and discuss
different things, and certainly the agencies have shown an interest in working with the County.
That's part of the reason why you're seeing phasing up here so it's not just, you know, uses
going anywhere but let's, let's work on saying, okay here's a portion of it, let's develop this first
and let it go after that as the need develops rather than, you know, helter skelter-kind of
development. You know, I would say we also at...we have some concerns, you know, within
this corridor because it's a very scenic corridor that, you know, over those scenic amenities, you
know, that's a primary route to one of our resort areas. You know, we have an interest in
keeping the area attractive.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, every plane flies through that corridor to land at Kahului
during trades.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, it does. So, but at the same time we do recognize the need of the agencies to
generate income for their programs of which we all benefit.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Have you discussed the ability to swap land with the County?
Where we would give them maybe some...consider certain County property sites that may be
more advantageous for their proposed developments instead of the current site.
MR. SPENCE: I think we'd happy to discuss that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But that hasn't been discussed as of yet?
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MR. SPENCE: Not in any kind of detail. The...I believe that, as I'm recalling, the subject has come up
but with no in depth discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think there's opportunities because I think if there's some lands we
can consider swapping that is more advantageous, especially to the Hawaiian Homes component,
I think that makes sense.
MR. SPENCE: I believe...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We just bought 100 acres adjacent to Waiko Road.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For me that would be great agricultural activity homestead
considerations. Easy for...easier access to water already.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. There, there's definitely some possible opportunities there.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Chair, I thank you for this opportunity. I have additional but
I thank you for this first opportunity.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Would you like any of the State people? Or would
you...let's go through a round of questioning and we'll try to get them up.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: If we need them.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I take your lead, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Alright. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I want to see where this is going. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Very interesting so. Mr. Spence, in regards to your
discussion with the people from DLNR and Department of Hawaiian Home Lands in regards to
the 222 acres, was there any discussion in regards to how long will the County utilize the
property? The Executive Ordered property.
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MR. SPENCE: I'm not aware of any expiration date on...and you're talking about the land Executive
Ordered to the County?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: I'm not aware of any expiration date on that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And my interest is that if this lands are to be developed that
some consideration should be taken in regards to existing users of the land.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And I like what you said about having the noisy recreation stuff
out there. It does make sense.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It does make sense.
MR. SPENCE: Certainly with things like motocross it gives people a place to go rather than say in the
cane fields.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: But in...gives them organization and some safety aspects to it as well.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. And one of the things that we heard last week, you and I,
was in regards to the dire need by the State of Hawaii Hawaiian Home Lands, DLNR -MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --in regards to funding of various projects. And for me, you
know, if it's going to support some kind housing for a part of our community in providing
affordable homes, Hawaiian Home Lands, you know, that's something that we gotta consider,
because right now the State is in dire need of funding; we all know that. And what they're
looking at is their land, the lands that they have in their possession. One of the things that was
mentioned on the overhead and this was very interesting, 546 acres to be developed as ag
subdivisions for Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. And if that's the case, you know, we all
talk about sustainability farming. These lands, you know, if what they say is so true that they
going to develop an ag park, you know, it's something that we all talk about but somehow we
don't support. So, you know, sometimes we talk two sides of our mouth that yeah, we want to
do certain things and we don't for some reason. And I like the idea of an ag park for the
Department. You know, it will bring some sustainability in regards to growing food. We always
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talk about food so, you know, the plan that...the master plan that was presented to us provide,
yeah, a lot of benefits for the State of Hawaii as well as the County of Maui. And you know, for
me it's...I'm looking at, you know, everybody talk about jobs, but here we are looking at a plan
that may take 20, 25 years to fully develop, maybe even longer, and that creates sustainability in
lot of aspects, economic development. So for me Chairman, you know, the opportunity for us to
move forward on something like this is here and I don't look at 5 years, 10 years, 15 years. I
look at longer than that because we gotta sustain this island and this is one way that we do
sustain this island. Yeah, we talk about transfer development rights, you know, the County
doesn't have much land, yeah, we got that 100 acres in Waikapu, yeah, it's good for agriculture,
over here is good for agriculture too. But how long will it take, how long will it take for ag in
this one area to be removed? It may never be removed. Probably will be there. Be there when I
die probably. So, for me, Chairman, you know, I'm willing to help another government entity to
provide for the people of this County and this State. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any other Members? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Madam Chair, thank you. Madam Chair, for myself only, the
inclusion of Hawaiian Homes became a hell of a lot more palatable for me. The rest of it was a
little, was a little difficult because the only thing of interest to me was addressing our public
safety needs. That is a reality that, you know, is so far in coming that we've been so negligent in
actually dealing with, but you know, we've heard some of the beneficiaries come and they're on
the waitlist. I know of this woman sitting on the Chair seat who's still waiting for, you know,
development to occur, you know. And is this more same old, same old? Once the designation
occur, you know, the ability to actually put up the tent when does that happen? You know, so I
know it is long range but you know long range should not be forever. It got...you got to have a
window to it so something in fact does happen so we know that we are actually addressing the
problems, and that's what usually doesn't happen. We can address zoning needs; we can address
the district boundaries, but, you know, the rest of that is just totally out of our control in telling
somebody by this date you've got to build it. And that becomes the hard part because all we
listen to is promises and sometimes the promises is so long in coming that the ones they
promised we may not be here. And you know, I still have issues with this because for some of
these entities, you know, Mr. Spence, do we actually know what their projections is in terms of
their interest in development, the timetables they looking at, and who going be served, and all of
the initial things you put into the cereal?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: We don't have...the County doesn't have a timetable. I think that is much more to the
interest of the agencies to...I will say that part of the reason to come together and form a master
plan is because no one agency can afford that infrastructure by itself or approach the Legislature
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Uh-huh.
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MR. SPENCE: --for that infrastructure. That's...you have to have a -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Partnership.
MR. SPENCE: --master plan for that area.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Right. And the partnership. But the partnership still includes the same
entities that takes away our TAT because they need money for help. So thank you very much for
my opportunity, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. Any other...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Department for being here. Mr. Spence, so
I see the bubbles are your folk's proposals in regards to the Public Safety Complex, right? The
designated, the two additional options came from your Department as I was told, I believe.
MR. SPENCE: Right. We...in these few years in working with the State agencies, Public Safety in
particular, maybe a little bit of history is in order. The...we've had need for to replace MCCC
for quite a while -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: --for years now. And so when Kimo Apana was Mayor, the, the agencies approached
the Mayor then and said so where can we do this? And they said well, this area there, you know,
in Pulehunui. And at that time, you know, conditions were different. Mokulele Highway was
just two lane and wiliwili trees lined it and it so that site was very well hidden. And so now,
although a lot of conditions have changed and as we're working through this process now, we're
looking at it going, you know, this is a very visible location. You have the Armory and you're
putting the...potentially putting this facility right behind it. The elevation is higher. The
buildings at least that were planned at that time were like 40 feet high, so this would, you know,
be a very prominent-kind facility within that area. And you know, again, I go back to my earlier
comments about this being a route to our resort areas, so we've been trying to work with the
State to reduce the visibility. Perhaps there's a, you know, and that goes to Maui's image. So
we've been working with the State. Let's look at these other sites. Let's consider them as we go
through the EIS process. If we're going to be doing this master plan with these agencies and you
know, infrastructure is going to be shared, you know, between the different entities, you know,
those, those shared could be...those costs could be shared for a different location while still
benefitting everybody. So those kinds of talks have been going on. So it has been at the
suggestion of this Administration that we look at other locations that still serve the purpose and
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meet the need that currently exists but also meets the County's interest in preserving, you know,
our scenic corridors.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. One of the reasons why I asked the question is because the
most--what is that?--east, mauka, whatever portion, it shows it in Phase I, so I'm just curious if
these phases were chosen because of the recommendations as to where this public facility would
potentially go possibly. 'Cause that one parcel of DLNR's is completely cut in half. Top
portion, Phase III, bottom portion, Phase I and the I is in particular for the Public Safety
Complex. So I'm just trying to figure out why certain areas are Phase I, Phase II, Phase III. And
so if it doesn't go there then what would it be and I guess that's a question for DLNR at this
point, but.
MR. SPENCE: Right. The, the Public Safety facility pretty much needs to go in Phase I because that
need is existing. They really need to do something to address the jail situation so that would just
naturally go within Phase I. The, the area, the most mauka area is a site we suggested that we
look at, you know, and do the analysis for of is it feasible, is it not feasible? So that's pretty
much why they're putting that in the Phase I. It, it may not be feasible at all. After the analysis
is done we'll make that determination.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. SPENCE: And they, and they...even though it's shown in Phase I if that's not a feasible site I
suspect they're not going to develop it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, Chair. Just was questioning about that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Members who haven't had a turn? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And Mr. Spence, couple questions as far as the
Regional Public Safety Complex is concerned. First of all, my observation right now shows that
it's behind the National Guard area which it's there and so it's going to be kind of blocked off by
something that exists already. An additional area is going to be built out by the National Guard;
that's all part of their planned expansion for that particular area. That's my number one
observation. Number two, either one of these two places that you have suggested or that the
Planning Department has suggested is going to run extremely expensive to run all the
infrastructure to these locations. Right now they're just right outside of the infrastructure which
goes to the National Guard. And I'm talking sewer; I'm talking water; I'm talking utilities. I
don't care if you build...and where they want to build it, it even takes it further away. So these
are very expensive changes that you're suggesting for the taxpayers to pay for. I don't want to
say that we're not taxpayers in the State; we are. So this is our money so I'm concerned with
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that aspect. Okay. You agreed that we need a new facility. I think that's agreeable. Okay. But
to push it way up or further up to add a lot more cost to this unless we're willing to share the
costs, who's going to pay for it? And that's my number one concern. Number two, it then
pushes it further away from accessibility, as one of the testifiers mentioned, to things like taking
them to doctors or taking...you know, other families now have to go further in. I mean this
pushes it away from, you know, for the point of taking it out of view of the public, I think it will
be much of the time out of the view anyhow. I don't think that's a major question when its
present location. To push it way up there at the elevation you might actually see it more than
where it is now, but the extra expense bothers me. I mean, I'm not totally agreeing with all of
this expansion but I think I see the feasibility of it; I see the need of it and I going guarantee you
one thing, if you guys can come up with another area in Maui for our correctional center to go
without the public saying not in my backyard, come see me; come see me. 'Cause it ain't going
to happen. It is not going to happen. And Madam Chair, you know it's not going to happen.
We've been around this game a long time so I'm getting kind of tired of this you know, put it
here, put it there, you know, you make it more expensive further away. I think where it is is
okay. And if we need to put some nice trees like they have down at the, down at the intersection
of Mokulele and Piilani and all of those areas, eh, I'm up for that. If you want to block, you
know, block it off, I'm all for that because I don't really think those people in there need a real
view corridor. I don't think that's going be a real issue in my mind. Okay. But I believe what
they've presented here, also this expansion would put in utilities for many of the facilities right
around that area which they don't have right now. See so, again, to move it there I see no real
logic behind of it. I do not see any logic and you're probably adding a lot more expense to take
the various utilities that are going to be needed, the various facilities that are going to be needed
and also from their families have to go a much further way up this hill to see their loved ones. I
don't think this is a great idea but, Mr. Spence, that's just my take on this and again, I'm
concerned that if they're two years into the EIS and now we're going to start making them start
all over with these other areas, how long more will it take? You've just said it's important.
We've heard from the Acting--what you call--Warden that something is very much needed and
needed soon, and I'm not for incarceration but I'm also for the point that those who need to be,
we need to have facilities that are...and I can tell you right now, I have a community that doesn't
like having a prison next to them but when they built there the prison was there first. So I don't
care if we go anywhere else in this County, if you're going to build a correctional center and
there's homes or there's businesses or there's any population adjacent to it, they're not going to
be happy. So I think where we're at with this is a good plan right now and so I'll listen to others
but this is my take on this whole situation that what they've worked on and in concept, I like the
concept in general. It's not perfect but I like the concept and I like the idea of more homes, more
ag lots, all built in an area where I think it is well and can be handled by the, by the public. I
think we could accept that. And I think the public can accept that. Thank you, Madam Chair,
for my comments.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Any Member that hasn't spoken that would like to? What
the Chair would like to do, guys, is we'll take a very brief recess for ten minutes. Please keep it
short. When we come back, the Chair would, with your permission, like to get some of these
State Directors that are here if they'd like to make a few words...make a statement and we'll
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have the opportunity to ask them a few questions. Chair would like to wrap this up in a timely
manner this afternoon. Everybody has a busy afternoon and we will not be taking legislative
action today but it is our opportunity to ask the burning questions. So we will take a recess and
I'm going to say ten minutes after 3:00 'cause I know what's going to happen. The meeting is
now in recess. . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

3:04 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:17 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Thank you for that break.
I knew that we would need a few extras minutes. That's how it always goes. Okay. Any of the
Members who haven't spoken that want to? One last chance and then we'll give the department
directors that are here from the State an opportunity to speak with us and make a few comments.
Seeing none, we're going to start. The first person we'd like to hear from is, we have Jobie
Masagatani from DHHL, correct? If you would like to come up and say a few words. I thought
it would be better after you kind of got the drift of where the Members were in their questions
that it might be more useful.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you for being here.
MS. MASAGATANI: I'm very old school. I travel with a lot of paper. Chair Baisa, Members of the,
of the Council, thank you very much for this opportunity to present to you. Just a little bit about
the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands in this particular project. For us, Pulehunui represents
the best opportunity for income production on this island. As you know, income and resources
for the Department are becoming increasingly more important and in the case of Maui, although
we have some beautiful property in Waiohuli, some very desirable property in Waiohuli, it is one
of the most expensive places for the Department to develop. The cost to develop Waiohuli
because of its slope is nearly double the average cost of our other locations. And so the need for
infrastructure development on the homestead lots for this particular community in that area is
more expensive. Fortunately, we do have properties on the West side in Leialii that we, you
know, look to down the road to develop, in Honokowai, but those infrastructure needs are always
a challenge because they're costs that we do not recover from the homesteaders when they reside
on the lands. In addition, the opportunity to do ag at Pulehunui down the road is really important
as well, in that the ag list of applicants on this island is even more than the residential list. We
have almost 4,400 individuals waiting for an ag lot and we have not done an ag lot in nearly
20 years I believe. I think the last time we did ag awards for this community was for Keokea for
which Kekoa Enomoto was one of the recipients as well as Tasha Kama. So there is desperately
a need to look at our ag development and our ag program, and in this Administration, I'm hoping
to work closely with the Department of Ag because ag is not something that the Department of
Hawaiian Home Lands does very well. But to partner with a whole other department to see how
those resources could be brought collaboratively together to make that opportunity available for
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homesteaders in the future. For us, that parcel, the 184 acres, 185 acres that was in the Urban
Growth Boundary is so critical to get back in the Urban Growth Boundary. When we talk about
timeframes, we're talking about immediately trying to look at what can be done in terms of
development of those parcels recognizing the market conditions. This is definitely something
that's done in a public/private partnership venture. We look for a partner in the private sector, as
well as, we are looking at collaborating with the communities from this island to see if there's
economic development opportunities that can be shared to support self-sustainability of our
communities for this, for this island. This opportunity to share in the planning with DLNR.
Department of Public Safety, DAGS presents an opportunity for cost sharing because if we went
alone it's a much harder case to make that argument to the Legislature. Whereas when you're
talking about four agencies that come together and the infrastructure costs for this area, it's a
much more compelling argument. We have looked at preliminarily the water, wastewater needs
`cause that's the most critical for that 184 piece. And we have, you know, started to do the
estimations, but a lot depends on the future land uses going forward and the sizing of those
facilities. The more users we have especially for the wastewater treatment facility, the less
costly it is for the Department to handle that because the users help to defray those costs as we
go forward. So with that, I think for us this is a very, very important project. We really want to
work with the County. We understand because we have had the experience in the past, we've,
we've...as an agency we've had a long opportunity of being exempt from the Zoning Code and
we have experience that the challenges you... when you, when you take on that authority and you
exempt yourself from the Zoning Codes in a county, you pay for it down the road. And so it's
always better to try to work with the County as you move forward, especially for the developers,
in collaboration and try to work the issues out as opposed to exercising that authority and
fighting every step of the way. So we're hoping that we can move forward collaboratively with
both the State agencies and the County in this particular project. And I appreciate the time to be
able to speak to all of you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Thank you for being here today. Members, any burning
questions for the...Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for being here.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The 100 acres that you talk about that is being so critical, is that
the area that is planned area for a wastewater treatment plant?
MS. MASAGATANI: No, the 184 acres, that's the commercial/industrial lands.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, the 184.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So I understand that the Department was looking at a
wastewater treatment plant?
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes. That would be located in the 100 acres as a 5 acre piece that's identified in
yellow.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MS. MASAGATANI: As in the first phase. That would be the location for the wastewater treatment
facility.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. My final question, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Is that, you know, you mentioned about ag lots?
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And how will the Department ensure that true agriculture is
being done?
MS. MASAGATANI: That's a very good question. Before my time, there was an ag task force that
was done to try to understand how agricultural homesteading should go forward into the future,
given that when you look at our experience in the past, we have not been that successful in
making sure that our farmers farm. And so those are the...in terms of new awards it may take a
different form than it has in the past, because the difference between our ag program, you know,
you have all kinds of ag. You have ag that is more like a sustainability; people are just interested
in feeding themselves and their family. You have small agricultural businesses, and then you
have a few ag commercial farmers on the homesteads and those are really businesses and they all
have different needs. So I think as we move forward in the planning for this, not only this area

but you know, Statewide, we really want to work with farmers and the Department of Ag in
understanding the business of ag and how we accommodate that in the awards that are done.
And do we do different kinds of awards that allow people to reside on their ag lot in some
capacity or have a smaller, you know, residential component and do ag someplace else in a
shared capacity. So there's a lot of detail like that that we need to look at so we don't make the
mistakes that we made in the past where you end up with basically gentlemen estates in some
locations.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for your response. Yeah, you know, one thing that
we always talk about is how do we sustain our people over here in regards in to...because we
import most of our goods and vegetables.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And we always talk about, you know, diversing [sic] our, our
main industry, well, not main industry, one of the biggest farmers, sugar, into growing food.
And I would hope that when you create your ag lot that a lot of emphasis is just that, you know,
growing food, not only for a family to sustain but sustainability for all people.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So thank you again for your comments.
MS. MASAGATANI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any other Members? Mr. Hokama and then we'll have
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Director, I thank, thank you for being here this afternoon.
MS. MASAGATANI: My pleasure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, during the recess, you know, one thing that regarding
these proposed sites is that as I understand it now, all of this area is considered Prime
Agricultural land, Prime. So I can be very supportive of, you know, your agricultural lots and
those activities that the beneficiary would like to be on. Why would you want to develop
commercial on your Prime Agricultural lands?
MS. MASAGATANI: My...so, my understanding is that the property surrounding this are actually held
by A&B and are designated Important Agricultural Lands and we actually have a portion of the
acreage that we're interested in putting into commercial in sugar lands with HC&S. And they've
actually indicated that they don't need to put that in sugar anymore and want to return that to us.
We had them in a short-term utilization just to keep the land in...you know, generating some
income. So in terms of our biggest, I guess our biggest ag user around this, this particular parcel
they're indicating is not necessary. It is, you know, when you...I know that there are some
issues from the Mayor in wanting to keep the development above the road, but for us we have to
look at the properties that we have and given its frontage on a major thoroughfare to Kihei, we
see this as a prime, you know, commercial/industrial opportunity. Now there has been some
discussion in possibly developing some kind of you know, and it's very conceptual, is if there's
an opportunity to look at a use that would draw visitors to this to support the commercial aspects
of it but that's all still in discussion. A lot would depend on, you know, on what the market
demonstrates, what the market bears. So of course if there were other opportunities we would be
open to it, but for us this is the only opportunity we have on this island for commercial/industrial
that we believe generates the best potential for the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And the premise is that what is generated here would be spent on
Hawaiian Home Land development and Maui, Maui beneficiaries?
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MS. MASAGATANI: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or is this going to go in a pot where the Big Island could be the
beneficiary of this development, Kauai could be the beneficiary of this development?
MS. MASAGATANI: So right now, actually about 40 to 50 percent of our income comes off of the Big
Island and so when it comes to, when it comes to the general lease revenues we do try to put into
one pot and allocate those resources based on the overall needs and the focus of the Trust as a
whole. If, you know, over all of these years, the Big Island and Oahu has, you know, provided
the income for other communities to generate. So for example on this island, not for any fault of
the island itself, it's only been able to generate about 2 to 3 percent of the revenues that we've
brought in, yet we've been able to sustain a lot of the development here. So the, the agency and
the Commission as the head of the agency has a fiduciary obligation to look over the needs of all
the beneficiaries as a whole. So the revenues that would be generated we would look at putting
into the pot as whole, but having said that, we do want to collaborate with the community leaders
here to see if there's an opportunity to support the economic development in some capacity and
support their self-determination and self-sustainability as a part of this project or the 100 acres
that is also indicated that's part of the eventual agricultural homestead development for
industrial, I think industrial use in Phase III.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And Director, let me ask you this question and maybe you can
answer it. My understanding is since 2000 you've accepted some parcels that are within this
project site?
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And can you tell us why you picked those parcels and was there
other considerations for those parcels? And does this Public Lands Corporation [sic] law that the
Legislature just enacted does it apply to Hawaiian Home Lands that the requirements and the
parameters set forth for development of State lands?
MS. MASAGATANI: So the Public Land Development Corporation...I'll take that question first, does
not apply on Hawaiian Home Lands. When it comes to Hawaiian Home Lands that is
completely under the jurisdiction of the Hawaiian Homes Commission and the Hawaiian Homes
Act. In terms of the selection of the lands, the parcel that's in blue in the phasing map, so that is
the 80 acres that's, I guess, not the Kihei-side but the other side, that parcel came over to us in
2003-2004 as part of the settlement that was reached with the State with Act 14 that resolved all
of the DHHL land claims against the State, and that was part of the 16,518 acres that came over
to us. This was a negotiated process. There's still some at DLNR or who have worked at DLNR
that are still smarting from the fact that they lost some of their nice lands to DHHL. The second
parcel came over, again, part of that Act 14 resolution in 2011, so it was a negotiated process. It
wasn't something that, you know, we got to cherry pick or anything like that. ... (Inaudible) ...
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So this negotiation was just within sister State departments?
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And this was not done with the...was it done with you —
MS. MASAGATANI: It was...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --or the Commissioners of the Hawaiian Homes?
MS. MASAGATANI: It was done...it started in the Waihee Administration and as part of the
resolution and it's taken all the way up into, you know, 2011 I think and I'm...and there may be
one or two parcels still left to go to complete the transactions.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And thank you for being here.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But one thing that this County needs assurances is we still have
some financial issues with State departments -MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and you're well aware with our issue with your Department.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know for to...you know, the County is looking at good faith,
Director.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I hope we can clear up this financial concerns as a good faith
gesture that we want to work together and move forward, because if it's not, I'm going to be a
very resistant Member -MS. MASAGATANI: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --to give anything to the State. Thank you.
MS. MASAGATANI: Okay. I understand.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you for being here.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So in the current proposals there are no homes, right?
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes. No...in this particular location...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's strictly industrial/commercial revenue-generating proposals.
MS. MASAGATANI: In this particular...in this particular project, there are no residential homesteads
anticipated.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MS. MASAGATANI: You can, however, reside on an agricultural lot. It depends on the parameters of
the development and what those...what the lease conditions would be upon, you know, giving
out the agricultural homesteads that are indicated but are not part of this particular Urban Growth
Boundary.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And so, you know, I'm hearing testimony from some
Hawaiian, you know, who care to have a home here, particular, in particular Maui ohana and so
as Mr. Hokama asked the question, the money will be just put into pool of money and then you
folks will determine where it's...you're going to prioritize the use. So basically -MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the people that are here testifying on behalf because they would
like to see their home built with assistance from the revenue generated from here is not really, I
guess, a guarantee at this point or you can't really state to us, you know, satisfactory that that's
going to occur here on Maui. And then, one second -MS. MASAGATANI: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Ms. Enomoto mentioned Maui happens to have the highest
Hawaiians per capita. So, just curious, you know, how you're going to determine that.
MS. MASAGATANI: So I'll answer this way, for us, in this Administration, for me, the priority right
now is to look at what's called the undivided interest. The undivided interest were leases that
were given out during Micah's, Micah Kane's administration, I'm not exactly sure at what time,
and what it was was basically a lease and the promise that at a future date there would be a lot
and an opportunity to occupy that lot. In this particular community on Maui, Waiohuli and I
think that was mentioned, the half-acre lots, actually were one of the first communities that was
provided this undivided interest opportunity, I think between 200 and 300 individuals, and yet
-33-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

September 20, 2012

they've been the last to actually be addressed in many cases. The challenges up there primarily
are about the infrastructure and the development of the lots that were given out for undivided
interests. As I was indicating, the, the development costs for those lots are some of the most
expensive -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MS. MASAGATANI: -- in the State. So we have... so there's a commitment to try to see what we can
do to move that list of Undivided Interest Lessees forward. Now having said that, once you do
the lot development, there's also actually occupying the lot itself and this...what the Department
has had a history of doing very well is to bring on a developer who develops a turnkey product
but it's set at a certain price. And there have been many that, you know, for no fault of their own
are not able to afford the house product that is on that particular lot. So the challenge is to create
financing opportunities or housing options that are actually affordable to those that are on the
undivided interest. So I can say for myself and for this Administration that is a high
priority-what do we do for this particular community of Undivided Interest Lessees in Waiohuli?
Having said that, the phasing of it and the challenge of the infrastructure development for that
community is tough. You know, we have to balance the existing infrastructure needs of all of
our communities, and we have big issues on the island of Oahu with aging infrastructure and the
who has the responsibility of addressing that. We have very vocal individuals on pasture lots on
Waimea who want infrastructure in those communities. We have applicants on the waiting list
that number 26,000, so of 9,000 lessees, we have, I think the ratio is almost 4 individuals to one
lessee waiting for an opportunity. And those individuals would not necessarily be addressed by
Waiohuli. We would have to look at developments in Leialii or other locations to make that
happen. So while it all goes into the pot, you do have a very good advocate on this island in
Perry Artates who is our Commissioner who's been a long-standing Commissioner, and
understands and supports the Department to make sure that the interests of this community are
addressed and brought forward. So it's, it's not forgotten by any stretch of the imagination and it
is an ongoing challenge how we balance all those needs, you know, you're paying for $10 of
needs with $2 in your pocket. And I know all of us understand, you know, what that means.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh. And a follow-up if it's alright, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so would water be a big concern as in your infrastructure cost
and the, you know, the expensiveness of development here and also up in Waiohuli at this point?
Water is that a big factor?
MS. MASAGATANI: For sure in this area water is a major issue. In order for us to do this project we
have to find source development. I think we've analyzed the possibility of doing on-site water
treatment. The water there on Pulehunui is brackish so it would need to be treated and there is a
question as to like how much, how much water is going to be needed in order to address the
needs of that community. So, yes, water is definitely an issue for this project. Waiohuli, I think
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water is an issue as well but I'm not as familiar with the water issues there. The issues there
really are drainage, dealing with the drainage of that particular project.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And real quick follow-up on water?
CHAIR BALSA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So the...I'm from West Maui -MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and Honokowai is in that area.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Lots of water over there.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, you know, that...for me doesn't seem to...that seems like a
huge deterrent with a lot of things going on or water.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But that's not a big, you know, problem in Honokowai -MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so, why have you folks not really, I guess, you know, paid more
attention or put more energy into that area of the island?
MS. MASAGATANI: Actually Honokowai, we have identified a well that has pretty good production.
For us and for this Commission, there is a strong interest in water rights and so we have, as a
Department, a ways to go to educate our Commission in terms of how the Department, the
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands collaborates with the County without jeopardizing Native
Hawaiian water rights. So in Honokowai it does...we have discovered a well, I believe there's a
well site that does really well production. It's a matter of getting that water to our development
location and, and how that's going to happen either through a system we develop which could be
very costly or tying into the County system and dealing with water credits. It's...I'm just
learning as well -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
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MS. MASAGATANI: --but one of the challenges is that water from that side cannot be allocated in
terms of the credits to address water needs on other parts of the island. It'd be great if it could
but I...my understanding is that's not possible at this particular time. So we are looking at, of
course, development down the road for that community, but what I understand from developers
who have done projects on this island for us, for whatever reason, the desire is for Central Maui,
from a market standpoint those units move faster than the West side of the island but in any case,
you know, yes, absolutely we're looking at, you know, developing that side down the road.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I have others, Chair but you can...I can relinquish the
floor for others.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Masagatani?
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: I know that in your new position, you're relatively new. When did you take over?
MS. MASAGATANI: May 16th -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MS. MASAGATANI: Two-thousand-twelve.
CHAIR BAISA: But I understand that you're not a stranger to DHHL.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: I noticed that you have a very good knowledge. Can you tell us what you did there
before?
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes. I was a deputy...I was a deputy for two terms under the Cayetano
administration with Kali Watson in the first term and Ray Soon in the second term.
CHAIR BAISA: So you have a history.
MS. MASAGATANI: I do. At that time most of what I worked on were the operational issues and a
few special projects. So but the projects, many of the projects, you know, I had an awareness of
some of these issues.
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CHAIR BAISA: Well, I can see that, you know, you're well prepared to answer the questions. I just
wanted people to know that although you're new, you're not really new. Okay. Further
questions for Director? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Aloha. And thank you for being here, Jobie.
MS. MASAGATANI: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Just as Mr. Hokama had noted in his closing comment to you in good
faith that has a lot to do in considerations.
MS. MASAGATANI: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So I urge you to talk story and to...let's talk about the good faith effort,
for me, before we even move.
MS. MASAGATANI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
MS. MASAGATANI: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Always a good thing to keep in mind. I had had the
opportunity to meet with the folks that are here today earlier and I told them that one of the
concerns that they were dealing with they inherited a lot of stuff that comes from before and
there's been, you know, things that have happened that the County's not excited about with the
State and so they have to deal with this. And this good faith and trust in each other, that we're
all working for the good of everybody together is a tough one because we have to build that.
And we really appreciate the efforts that you're going through. It's been very refreshing to see
everybody in the same room really trying to sit down and come up with answers, for me anyway.
Members, further questions? Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair And I will also thank you for being here. I
have maybe what I call more or less a realistic approach to all of this. First of all, I'm from the
Big Island so I know all the development you've done there, Prince Kuhio and all the adjacent.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I know the revenues that derived out of there. And here's an
opportunity on Maui--like you said we only do 2 to 3 percent--to really do that. And some of my
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colleagues think that that's not a good idea. I think it's a fabulous idea. And I'm not even
Hawaiian. I have no quantum bloodline of Hawaiian; the rest of my family does but I don't but I
understand the importance that they need to be and the return of their dignity, their ability to
have what they deserve derives around what we do here. That's what this is all about. Okay.
And building trust, yeah, that's gotta come again. But I can tell you the County's never always
been that trustworthy either so let's leave that one alone. Yeah. So, you know, let's call a spade
a spade. Everybody wants to point fingers; I'm not in the pointing fingers. Let us all say we've
had our challenges in the past and we're trying to rectify it in the future so that, not only the
Hawaiian, but all of our people have affordable housing. The Chair is waiting, the Chair is
waiting. My family is waiting. My two grandchildren have enough Hawaiian quantum to have
Hawaiian Homes. They can. But they're going to wait and my answer to them is Papa will,
we're going to build homes for you guys before you even get one Hawaiian Home. I'm not
waiting. But the point still remains for you is this is an opportunity right now with the revenue
that we could generate to help many, not only here on Maui but the rest of the State, but now
Maui would carry a little more fair share, instead of 2 or 3 percent maybe 15-20 percent. Am I
correct in my estimation as far as revenue?
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes. I don't know what the revenue...but absolutely if we canCOUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is what I've discussed with others.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that's the kind of numbers that I've been coming up with
when I talk to others.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I too meet with others in this area. So I can support what you
guys are trying to do. Okay. There's still more refinement to the plan, I agree.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And water is one of the issues. But I understand one of the
developers up here is going to develop a water source in that area and there're other sources and
one well within your area that I know is available. And when it comes to water I understand the
systems around Maui probably as good as most people on this island. So I understand that water
is available. My question to you is this. If and when we can approve and you guys work on this,
you will continue and the departments will continue to work with the County, Planning and all
the rest of us to make sure that whatever is done is done in a collaborative manner.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I think that's what I think we're been more...'cause like
for example in my district we had Waiehu, Waiehu Ko.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All built. Beautiful. Love that Hawaiians got homes. Beautiful.
Now we got a traffic nightmare up there.
MS. MASAGATANI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And the State doesn't want to help us. It's like, that's not our
problem. But it was a State agency that built homes which are deserving and now we got a
traffic nightmare. I know if you've ever go on that road around 6:30, 7 o'clock to around 8:00, I
mean you're...we make H-3 look good. We make H-1 look good. That's how bad the traffic is
in that area and there's only one lane, only one lane in and one lane out so that's the way. And
we got school out there that exacerbates the whole problem. So I understand we just need to
collaborate more together and to work and keep your promises and us too. And maybe we gotta
move a little quicker on some of our approval processes so we can save money, you know.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I can support what you guys have bring forward so far. I
mean, it's not 100 percent, there's still more work to be done, Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but I would like to see Madam Chair in her home in the next
three to five years. She deserves it. But also, the Hawaiians deserve that opportunity. And
turnkey, not a good idea. Too many Hawaiians are turned away. Turnkey cannot be done
anymore. That proved out in the last administration. That was a real bad situation. Many were
turned away because they could not afford a turnkey situation. So I hope we can do better by
getting more income so we don't have to do turnkey and we can put those who deserve in those
homes, and 'cause the County and everybody else benefits because it becomes part of our
community.
MS. MASAGATANI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for all your efforts -MS. MASAGATANI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and thank you for clarifying some of the points we were asking
for today.
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CHAIR BAISA: Well, since I listened to Mr. Victorino, now I want my turn. I want, I want a turnkey
house. I built the one I built and we almost had a divorce over it. I would much prefer to be
given a key. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: A re-turnkey.
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe we need a combination like they've offered before where they've offered some
turnkey, some lots, and somewhere, you know, Habitat or whatever does so maybe a
combination.
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: So we're not going to go there. That's not what we're here to talk about today. We're
talking about, you know, whether or not we're going to include these folks in this Urban Growth
Boundary. So any further questions for Jobie? Otherwise we'll bring another director up.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: We've got--real quick--we're going to try and get out of here in 15 minutes, folks,
because of airplanes. So, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, real quick.
CHAIR BAISA: Something very germane, please.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In regards to the 184 acres west Mokulele Highway -MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It shows only half of it is put into the first phase -MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: -- and just reason for that.
MS. MASAGATANI: In talking with our land management section, the feeling is that any kind of
commercial development we would likely do would likely be phased. Most of the, most of
the...the largest one we've done in the most recent past is DeBartolo which is actually in
Kapolei. And any kind of development like this, you know, you have to take the absorption
down based on the market, so I think it gave a level of comfort to the Planning Department to
phase it as opposed to having the entire 184 and that's probably consistent with how the project
would actually go, but a lot will depend on really the market and the developer's capacity to
bring on whatever space commercial or industrial that is being proposed in an RFP.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But you want the whole 184 in the Urban Growth Boundary?
MS. MASAGATANI: Yes. We would like to have 184 in the Urban Growth Boundary and that's really
I think a fair analysis of what's intended for that property in the long run.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Anybody else?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One quickly.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If one of your sister departments or HC&S is willing to provide
more land on the Haleakala side of the highway to replace the Wailuku side, that 184 acres, is
that something you would consider?
MS. MASAGATANI: We would consider... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Because then it would be more contiguous to where you want to do
your water treatment and possibly, I mean again, I'm just -MS. MASAGATANI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --creating a potential -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --you know, option.
MS. MASAGATANI: The only thing I understand is that some of the major water transmission lines
run along this Mehameha Loop so there may be...we'd have to really look at the due diligence of
the infrastructure costs, but we're always open to consideration, you know, if that's going to
allow for addressing concerns of the County.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you for being open to that, Director. I appreciate
that. Thank you so much. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you very much, Director.
MS. MASAGATANI: Sure. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for all of your, your openness and your willingness to discuss this. This is
very important. Thank you. Next director we'd like to call up is Ted Sakai and for those of you
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have questions about Public Safety, this is the man. Good afternoon. Anything you'd like to
say?
MR. SAKAI: Thank you very much, Chair Baisa and thank you, Members of the Council. I really
don't have too much to add. I just want to thank you. I was listening very carefully and I thank
you for recognizing the what used to be a pressing need for replacing the MCCC has now
become an urgent need. But I also want to thank you for, for understanding the difficulties of
locating any kind of correctional facility. This Pulehunui gives us a real opportunity to correct a
problem that really belongs to the entire community which is a dilapidated and, and, and really
badly undersized MCCC. The...this project gives us an opportunity not only to correct the
situation but also to do corrections right, to do corrections within the Maui community right. It
gives us the opportunity number one, to bring home at least 50 inmates who we now house at the
Federal Detention Center in Honolulu at $90 a day, bring 'em back home so we can, we can
program them right within Maui. Also, some of the inmates on the mainland would be able to
come home to take opportunities of the programming here. The other opportunity that this
provides us is to...when we say do programs right, what I really mean, and James Hirano had
mentioned this to me, is we will have up to 10 times more program space in this new facility than
is available at the current MCCC, so we would be able to work much more closely with the
different community agencies to make sure this will be a program-rich facility. I really don't
have too much more to add. I'm ready to answer any questions that any of you may have.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Sakai. Members, questions for Mr. Sakai? Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, Mr. Sakai, we heard Director Masagatani mention that Hawaiian
Homes is exempt from that new Public Lands Development Corporation parameters. Your
department is exempt from that since that's also Prime Ag land?
MR. SAKAI: You know, to be real honest with you, I don't know, I'm not a lawyer; I'm not a planner
but I do know that there's a section in 353 that refers...Section 353 of the Hawaii Revised
Statutes is the section that governs corrections but there's a section on the development of
correctional facilities that refers back to 343. So I think we need to take a look at that, what the
intent of that is, and, and I think, I frankly think it's simply good policy to be open and
transparent with the public and, and, and honor the processes that have already been established
for development of things like correctional facilities. The permitting and the zoning, et cetera.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I appreciate that comment and I believe you are correct, Mr. Sakai.
But you know, with our late Bob Nakasone who talked to me about this project 20 years ago for
Puunene and he talked to me again 14 years ago, you know, and he says, we talking about the
same site. It appears your department and the State in general doesn't have the fortitude to
follow through, because we've been talking about this site for decades. So what insurance are
we going to get if we support your request you're ever going to do this project?
MR. SAKAI: The only assurance I can give is the assurance as long as I'm there I will fully support
this. That's part of the reason I feel this is so urgent. I really want to get the ball rolling in the
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time that I have. I have at least two years plus right now and I think we can get things in place.
Now, I heard Mr. Spence refer back to the Department talking with Mayor Apana way back in
the day. I was the Director who did that. I was the Director who worked with Mr. Nakasone,
Representative Nakasone when he was on the House Finance Committee in charge of CIP and
we worked it out. So, so I really have a real interest in this and I really want to see this thing
moving also. I think if we can give this project some momentum we can start to move it where
it'll happen regardless of who follows me in my seat. This is what I hope. I'm not going to be
here forever. This project is going to take several years to reach fruition, but I think if we don't
start now we will have missed a real opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: From a planning standpoint I appreciate and I can be very
supportive.
MR. SAKAI: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But if this moves forward, you going to ask this upcoming
Legislature for funding already?
MR. SAKAI: No. I don't think we're going to be ready to ask for construction money. We...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, not construction money but money to make the project move
forward whether it be conceptual planning or whether it be entitlement requirements, whether it
be consultant studies for soils testing, water development requirements, that kind of funding
requests.
MR. SAKAI: We are constructing our biennium budget right now and we are really looking hard as to
what we need to move this forward. If we need monies in the next Legislature, we will ask for it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: 'Cause I think that is one good sign of good faith also is your ability
to go to our State Legislature and make your case and start getting the funding support to make
this become a reality.
MR. SAKAI: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, you've heard the other Members talk about -MR. SAKAI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --the length we've talked about it.
MR. SAKAI: I understand. Thank you for pointing that out.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Sakai.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama for your comments. Yeah, the Chair also is excited to have
Mr. Sakai back. I had the opportunity to work with him before when I was at MEO on our
prison and re-entry programs, and his leaving the Department didn't help us move things
forward. So I'm extremely excited to have him back and I agree with him if we're going to do
something we need to move while we have the right people in the right places. We've all seen
this that we have plans and they're moving and then the personalities or the people change and
then the plans get shelved with new things, new ideas, and then all that work is behind. So
sometimes you just gotta go for it.
MR. SAKAI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for Mr. Sakai? Seeing none...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Oh, sorry. Just...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair and thank you, Mr. Sakai for being here and I
guess returning to this situation once again, but I'm...was happy 'cause if I'm correct you
mentioned, you know, expand capacity for existing inmates but also to remain in islands, to
remain here -MR. SAKAI: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --but also to return the inmates.
MR. SAKAI: From...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The mainland ones that are off -MR. SAKAI: Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --out-of-state basically.
MR. SAKAI: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So you're saying...
MR. SAKAI: Our plan is to return all of the inmates. Now that doesn't mean all of the inmates might
come back to Maui, because there are some inmates who, who require the kind of security we
may have to put 'em on Halawa, but if they...we want to return as many inmates to Maui as
possible whether it be from Arizona or the Federal Detention Center.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. That was important. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Any further questions? Mr. Sakai, thank you very, very
much.
MR. SAKAI: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Glad to have you back.
MR. SAKAI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We have Russell Tsuji. Russell, any comments that you'd like to make? Russell's
been an integral part of this planning team.
MR. TSUJI: Good afternoon, Chair, Members of the County Council. Actually I just didn't have
anything to add but I did hear some questions earlier asked of Fern Duvall who was -CHAIR BAISA: If you can help us with some answers we'd appreciate it.
MR. TSUJI: I'll try -CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. TSUJI: -- my best to the extent I heard the question and I can answer.
CHAIR BAISA: Otherwise we would accept written answers if that would work better.
MR. TSUJI: Well, the first question I heard that I wanted to address was the, I think there was one
question about other lands, other potential lands I believe on Maui that could be used for income
production. Similar to DHHL's response, I mean, unfortunately we have a lot of lands, yes, we
have a lot of taro farms; we have a lot mountains; we have a lot of ocean land. Unfortunately,
for development purposes this is it for us that is vacant and that, well, vacant or potentially can
be developed relatively close to Central Maui. To going over, just to give you an idea, similar to
DHHL on the Statewide funding standpoint, right now similar to DHHL, similar to State tax
revenues it goes into the pot and gets dispersed for Statewide programs. Our fund, the revenues
that we generate right now primarily, probably over 95 percent is generated right there on Oahu.
There's Big Island revenues coming in from Banyan Drive in the industrial area. Right now for
Maui, right now the only ones that primarily help our Special Fund is the two wind farms on
conservation land up in the mountain and we have a little hotel in Kihei where Sarento's is has
their restaurant. But that's about it and that's why we have for quite a long time, this is a very
long process that, well, for a very long time this area was on the back burner at our division
because of the current status of the zoning, you know, it's ag, Ag zoned, not in Urban Growth.
To get it into the Urban Growth it takes, I think this is the first time the County met in 30 years.
I mean, so, that's why we, we, when we heard that it was up and potentially the General Plan
was up that we immediately jumped in. It was quite late when we jumped in but we only heard
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about it quite late in the ballgame. And so we are asking for these lands on Maui to be put into
the Urban Growth and primarily for, just like DHHL, for income production so we can spread
the...put back into our Special Fund to help support the programs at DLNR. As you've heard
from Fern, there is a need, anticipated need for more revenue than they're already getting so
that's what we're trying to do here. As far as...I didn't quite get the question on the PLDC
question, but I just wanted to explain the PLDC and its board is separate and distinct from the
Board of Land and Natural Resources. It is separate statute, separate board. It's, it was attached
to the Department for administrative purposes to provide some assistance in IT if we could or
personnel but really it's a separate entity. Right now these lands are under the management
jurisdiction of the Board of Land and Natural Resources. Anything I think earlier, in other
meetings sometimes some people have maybe have some concern about PLDC or, or questioned
whether these lands are in PLDC. No, they are not in PLDC. They are with the Board of Land
and Natural Resources. Any, any lands that would be targeted to be or asked to go into the
PLDC, at least if it's our lands, it would have to go before our board in an open meeting similar
to this, agendized in advance, and in those meetings of course, the public is very free to
comment, let me tell you. Just last week Friday we...our meeting lasted to 4:30 from 9 o'clock
straight. Yeah, so it was a long day. As far as the issue on Important Ag lands, I think it was,
but I know these lands are not in the IAL designation. These...we have been over the years,
similar to working with DHHL in the settlement, working with the Department of Ag on the
transfer of certain ag lands and ag leases over to the Department of Ag, and we, both boards, the
Board of Ag and Board of Land and Natural Resources in the past have gone through a whole list
of ag lands and leases that would be transferred over. And there was a transition period because
of personnel staffing shortages at DOA so we timed it and we're pretty much 75 percent of it
complete over the Department of Ag right now. So, but these lands, you know, we, we've been
looking and hoping for in the future for future income production to continue to support the
Department.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MR. TSUJI: I don't if I addressed all the questions I ... (inaudible) ...

CHAIR BAISA: Members, anything that is important? Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much for what you shared just immediately 'cause I
thought it was very helpful for me, but I had, you know, it was my understanding from a
previous presentation that a Public Lands Corporation... Development Corp. was going to be the
lead agency and tie all of the other sister departments together to make this project go forward.
So they will have no say and no participation with this proposal before us today?
MR. TSUJI: If, if I said that, I'm sorry. It is currently with the Board of Land and Natural Resources.
We...I think if anything I might have said we don't know if later...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, there was somebody who came from the development
corporation.
-46-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

September 20, 2012

MR. TSUJI: Yeah. Yeah. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe he was the one and only employee; I don't know.
MR. TSUJI: Right, right, right. Yeah. That was Lloyd Haraguchi, the Executive Director.
CHAIR BAISA: Right. Right.
MR. TSUJI: In fact, I asked him to come today but unfortunately he had a board...a PLDC meeting.
These lands are with the Board of Land and Natural Resources. I think if... well, like I... as I said
earlier, any request to transfer it over obviously would have to go before both boards in a public
meeting. That has not been decided or really discussed at length, you know, it has been
discussed preliminarily, I mean, and this is, you know, frankly, you know, when we went to the
Kihei Community meeting, I mean, almost all the testimony against DLNR was about PLDC so I
don't know what the sentiment is. If they don't want PLDC to do it, to me that's, you know, it
would be a board decision but that's, you know, that's, that would be...you know, right now
we're coming before you as the Department of Land and Natural Resources, yeah. I think earlier
I...I think early in the very first presentation I remember some concern about PLDC using
exemption powers, and I think Lloyd, that's where we brought in Lloyd to try to alleviate that
concern and what he's trying to negotiate or at least get to all the county and especially the
planning departments. I don't believe he's met with Will specifically yet but he's gone to Big
Island, he's gone to County of Honolulu to try to alleviate their concern and asking for that he or
at least relaying the message that...and while he is there at executive...at PLDC, notwithstanding
all the powers that the Leg gave them, that he intends to work with the counties and that the only
thing he was asking, and he wasn't trying to circumvent really the process, I think what he was
only asking when I was there was with the Big Island meeting was that it be put up on a little
higher priority equivalent to a county department status if they were trying to do something with
certain lands that wanted zoning or something. I was going to say for those who are...may be
concerned about PLDC, that these lands are with DLNR and the Board jurisdiction. I think we,
if you look at our Board, they're very diverse. They have certain requirements; we have a
cultural...specifically a cultural person with that background, Sam Gon on there. We have right
now two Maui residents who are on the Board, David Goode and Jerry Edlao. I think they, they
definitely relay the Maui sentiment whenever we have a item related to Maui before the BLNR,
because they themselves have to fly back and deal with Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, Mr. Tsuji, tell me if the Committee is correct in our
understanding that, that maybe just for infrastructure that we share between the departments, all
of the departments, will be working together, will there be a lead department for those type of
project requirements?
MR. TSUJI: We are working together. We have...I don't think we've officially designated a lead
department. I know DHHL has kind of taken a lead on that because they're probably the most
advanced, them and Public Safety. They're way ahead of us very frankly because we, we...for
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us at DLNR, I think I said earlier, our lessees gotta comply with whatever laws there're out there
including the Zoning community plan. So even if we get this into the Urban Growth it's a fairly
long process for our lessees to get it... all the approvals necessary which would be additional
check and balances before the County Council and the community. But those, those with...who
are much more in advance I think are sort of taking the lead on that, but we all intend, I think the
idea, even with the County was to go in at some point whether we make it this session or not, or
maybe next, certainly next session on a joint request for CIP for the infrastructure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. But then whatever is within each department's area after you
do those joint infrastructure requirements, every department does their own thing? Is that how
it's going to happen?
MR. TSUJI: With the development?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. TSUJI: I think we would go through our developments...department's process, processes, right.
And so, for us, it's almost like coming before the County Council again for community plan,
County Zoning.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One thing I would ask for you to consider, please, to assist our
Finance Real Property Tax Department and Division -MR. TSUJI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --there needs to be better communication -MR. TSUJI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --better transmittal of documentation so that our side can do the
appropriate requirements to ensure that for our tax base and our taxpayers -MR. TSUJI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --they're not being shorted or we don't realize the full benefit of
what you trying to ask us to consider this afternoon.
MR. TSUJI: Which I'm sure is the Real Property Tax, I know especially when we have leases for
commercial activity and yes, we had a break in our IT department staffer but he's back on it and
I do know he sent the information over to County of Maui and we intend to continue to do this,
do so to all the counties and, 'cause we certainly want...a delinquent tax bill from the county will
trigger a default on their lease so we're very cognizant of that. We want to it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And then the last thing quickly, Mr. Tsuji...
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CHAIR BAISA: We're going to call an end to this Mr. Hokama so quick, please.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I hope you will consider 'cause I'm not willing to have all
those permitted commercial industrial uses on this...in this area. So you should look at it and see
what you can live without. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. The folks who came from Oahu, thank you very, very much
for coming over and thank you for the information you've shared. Thank you to my Members
who came this afternoon. I thank you for your attention, your good questions. If anybody wants
any additional information, Chair will be more than happy to relay it to the State team and get
that for you before we get into decision-making so that window is there. Please just let us know
if there's any way that Staff and I can help you get whatever information you need. I'd like to
also thank the Planning Department for being here and also my Staff And without any
objections, Chair is going to defer this matter and adjourn the meeting.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: DGC)
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR BAISA: Meeting is now adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
ADJOURN: 4:11 p.m.
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